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Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony

Notes of the meeting on 25 February 2010
Attendance

Chairman: 
Mr Arthur Ho, Deputy Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs (1)


Member:
Ms Raees Begum Baig


Mrs Cheung-Ang Siew Mei 


Mr Manohar Chugh


Ms Aruna Gurung



Dr Keezhangatte, James Joseph



Ms Mandap, Daisy Catherine
 


Mr Sem Lim Njauw 



Mr Muhammed Javed Shahab



Mr Buddhi Bahadur Thapa



Mr Saeed-Uddin, MH


Mr Ching Wai Hung (Education Bureau)



Ms Ruby Chu (Labour Department)



Ms Iris Yick (Home Affairs Department)


Mr Hubert Law (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)



Mr Frank Tsang (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)


Ms Shirley Chan (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau) 
In Attendance:


Mr Lam Woon Kwong (Equal Opportunities Commission)


Mrs Florence Au (Education Bureau)


Mr Cheng Man Leung (Education Bureau)


Mrs Anissa Wong (Education Bureau)


Mr Kirk Yip (Food and Health Bureau)


Miss Trista Lim (Labour and Welfare Bureau)


Mr Eric Chan (Security Bureau)


Dr Rita Ho (Department of Health)


Mr Benjamin Lee (Hospital Authority)


Mr Fong Kai Leung (Social Welfare Department)

Absence with apologies:



Mr James Arthur Elms



Ms Ratana-Ubol Kanokwal


Mr Amarjeet Singh Khosa



Ms Annie Lin


Mr Tsui Fook Keung 


Dr Yung Pui-yip, Paul 



Ms Queenie Chan (Information Services Department)

1.
Introduction


The Chairperson welcomed the new Chairperson of the Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC), Mr W K Lam, who joined the meeting the first time after taking up his office.
2.
Confirmation of the notes of discussion on 5 November 2009
2.1
The notes of the last meeting held on 5 November 2009 were confirmed.
3.
Matter arising from the meeting on 5 November 2009 

3.1 Support services for ethnic minorities:  At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Hubert Law took members through the information paper on the support service centres.  The paper set out the plans for the support services for ethnic minorities in the financial year 2010-11, after reviewing the overall provision of the support services under the funding of the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB).  These included –
(a) incorporation of Community Development teams and language programmes into the support service centres; and

(b) invitation of proposals for the provision of mobile information service and language programmes (other than those under (a) above).
3.2 Issues raised by members and the discussions included:

3.2.1
Language Programmes: A member asked if there was an overlapping between the language programmes funded by the CMAB and the Chinese Language Learning Support Centre operated by the University of Hong Kong under the EDB’s funding.  The Chairman explained that the two initiatives aimed at different targets.  The language programmes assisted ethnic minorities in meeting their daily needs and integration into society, while the latter initiative helped students in acquiring the necessary language skills in accordance with the school curriculum.  Mrs Anissa Wong supplemented that the Chinese Language Learning Support Centre provided remedial programmes after schools or during holidays for non-Chinese speaking (NCS) students, mainly in designated schools, with a view to reinforcing their learning of the Chinese Language.  The Centre also supported Chinese Language teachers through developing teaching resources and organising workshops for experience sharing. 
3.2.2
Programme location:  Some members suggested that the incorporation of the two Community Development Teams as part of the support service centres should have due regard to the city-wide service coverage, and considered that due to the dense population of ethnic minorities in the Yau Tsim Mong (YTM) district, the Community Development Team in the YTM district should be retained.  The Chairman clarified that under the plan, the service of the Community Development Team in Jordan could continue to operate as a sub-centre of the SHINE Centre.  The plan for incorporation would streamline administrative processes and allow more flexibility for the operation of services. 
3.2.3
After-school tutorial classes: The Chairman informed members that three support service centers would run after-school tutorial classes for ethnic minority students, especially those in non-designated schools, from Primary 1 to Secondary 3.  The new initiative aimed to enhance their learning of the subjects of Chinese and Mathematics and to help them handle their homework in general.  The classes would commence in early 2010.
4.
An outline of the topics in the third report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
4.1
The Chairman said that the Government was preparing for the submissions of the third report of the HKSAR under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR).  It would form part of China’s second periodic report under the ICESCR.  The Chairman invited members’ views on the outline of the report issued to the public in January 2010 and circulated to members for consultation, and also suggestions for further topics for consideration of inclusion in the report.
4.2 Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:

(a)
Foreign domestic helpers
4.2.1
A few members suggested that the “two-week rule” should be scrapped to allow foreign domestic helpers to seek new employment in Hong Kong after termination of the previous employment. This would reduce the charge and agency fees incurred on the foreign domestic helpers in seeking new employment, while the new employers would benefit by being able to interview the helpers in person and reduce uncertainty in recruiting new helpers.  Some members suggested that the Government should consider the experience of Singapore where foreign domestic helpers were no longer regulated by measures similar to the “two-week rule”.  Mr Eric Chan responded that the “two-week rule” was necessary to maintain effective immigration control and to prevent “job-hopping” by foreign domestic helpers.  Appropriate flexibility was allowed under the present arrangement.  Where the employment contract was prematurely terminated due to emigration, death or financial difficulties of the employer, or where there was evidence that the helper had been abused or exploited, the Immigration Department might exercise its discretion to allow the helpers concerned to seek new employment, without first returning to their home countries before commencing the new contracts in Hong Kong.  Notwithstanding the above, Mr Chan agreed to reflect the discussions within the Security Bureau for consideration.
4.2.2 
A member pointed out that due to the complexities of the legal procedures, foreign domestic helpers were deterred from reporting violation of their rights or discrimination against them.  Some cases might take 2 to 3 years to process in the Labour Tribunal, during which the helpers were not allowed to work.  Ms Ruby Chu explained that foreign domestic helpers should approach the Labour Relations Division of the Labour Department for advice and assistance if their rights and benefits under local labour legislation were infringed.  In case of physical abuse, the helpers should report to the Police.
4.2.3
Some members expressed concerns on overcharging and other malpractices of local agencies, such as keeping helpers’ passports or involving in personal loans of job applicants.  Ms Chu said that in order to safeguard the interests of job seekers, the Labour Department regulated the operation of employment agencies through licensing, inspection and complaints investigation.  The Commissioner for Labour might consider revoking an employment agency’s licence upon justifiable grounds such as illegal operation before obtaining a licence or overcharging of commission from job seekers. 
4.2.4
In response to the question on the exclusion of foreign domestic helpers from the minimum wage legislation, Ms Chu explained that the Provisional Minimum Wage Commission was in the process of consulting stakeholders in the community and would advise the Government on the appropriate mechanism for determining the statutory minimum wage.
(b)
Race Discrimination Ordinance

4.2.5
A member suggested that an evaluation of the effectiveness of the Race Discrimination Ordinance (RDO) should be included in the report.  The Chairman said that the RDO had been implemented for a relatively short period.  It would be preferable to evaluate its effectiveness after an appropriate period of implementation.  Mr W K Lam said that the number of complaints on race discrimination was lower than originally anticipated, partly because of the cautious attitude of the ethnic minorities over the new legislation.  He said that the EOC would continue to maintain close contacts with relevant ethnic minority groups, non-governmental organisations and consulates, and establish channels of communications through meetings and workshops, in order to secure their support for the work of the EOC.  In parallel with EOC’s effort in handling complaints, Mr Lam envisaged that bringing legal actions against offenders of the RDO would raise public awareness on the issue.
(c)
Visa policy on Nepalese

4.2.6
A member mentioned that the Immigration Department had ceased to accept applications from Nepalese nationals for studying or taking up employment in Hong Kong, including those who would like to work as domestic helpers or imported workers.  Mr Chan said that the Government had built up close liaison with the Nepalese Consulate General to keep under review the visa policy on Nepalese nationals.  
(d)
Basic Education
4.2.7
A member expressed concern on the number of non-attendance cases among non-Chinese speaking students.  He requested the Education Bureau to step up publicity to raise the awareness of parents of non-Chinese speaking students on compulsory education.  Mr Ching Wai Hung explained that Government policy was to provide 9 years’ free and universal basic education to children aged between 6 and 15.  Under the existing procedure, schools were required to report drop-outs to the Education Bureau on the 7th day of the students’ continuous absence.  The Non-attendance Cases Team of the Bureau would follow up the cases by offering guidance and counselling to these students with a view to bringing them back to school as early as possible.  When the students showed intention to resume schooling, school placement assistance would be sought from the Regional Education Offices.  If a child was not attending school without any reasonable excuse, the Secretary for Education might serve upon one of the parents of the child an attendance order requiring him/her to cause the child to attend school.
4.3
The Chairman thanked Members’ views, and said that the Bureau would consider the comments and suggestions raised in drafting the report.  
5.
Hearing of the Report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region under the International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination 
5.1
The Chairman said that a paper setting out the outcome of the hearing by the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination and the Administration’s initial views was issued to Members on 11 November 2009.

5.2
Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:
(a)
Asylum seekers and torture claimants

5.2.1
Some members expressed concerns about the procedural deficiencies and potential for abuse in having two separate assessment processes respectively for the determination of refugee status, which was carried out by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), and for the processing of torture claims, which was handled by the Immigration Department. Mr Chan explained that the Government had a firm policy of not granting asylum and did not have any obligation to admit individuals seeking refugee status under the 1951 UN Refugee Convention and its 1967 Protocol.  In this regard, refugee screening remained to be the work of the UNHCR Hong Kong Office.  The Government had put forth administrative enhancements to the screening procedures.  With consent from a claimant having lodged both asylum and torture claims, the Government could share factual information with the UNHCR with a view to reducing administrative work in screening.

5.2.2
Some members were concerned about the lengthy procedures and time required for the processing of torture claims, and requested the Government to take concrete actions to speed up the process.  Mr Chan responded that the processing would take a considerable amount of time in view of the complexity of the cases involved.  The Duty Lawyer Service has started a publicly-funded legal assistance scheme for torture claimants in December 2009.  Separately, the Law Academy (set up by the Law Society) was organising a training programme for lawyers interested in joining the scheme.
5.2.3
In response to Members’ views on the application of the Refugee Convention to Hong Kong, Mr Chan said that the policy that the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugee should not apply to Hong Kong remained firm, having regard to diverse views in the community.  The Government would continue to work closely with and provide support to the refugee agency.

(b)
Education

5.2.4
A member asked about the progress of a research study on the Chinese Language standards of non-Chinese speaking students mentioned in paragraph 24 of the paper.  Mr Cheng said that the research was conducted to form the basis for the development of some Chinese Language assessment tools for non-Chinese speaking students.  The assessment tools were expected to be completed at the end of 2010.  
6.
Administrative guidelines on promotion of racial equality: 
6.1
The Chairman said that CMAB circulated to members in December 2009 a paper prepared for the Panel on Constitutional Affairs of the Legislative Council, which enclosed the draft Guidelines as well as draft checklists of measures in the areas of medical and health, employment and other community services, and introduced the key contents of the draft Guidelines and the implementation progress.
6.2
Mr Lam said that the EOC had organised customized training for Government bureaux and departments to enhance their understanding of the RDO.  In addition, the EOC would provide training to civil servants on cultural sensitivity and legal framework on preventing racial discrimination in collaboration with CMAB and the Civil Service Training and Development Institute.

6.3
A member asked if the Guidelines would be extended to other areas that were not covered at present, whether adequate resources would be provided to individual bureaux/departments for implementing the Guidelines, and how the implementation progress would be monitored.  The Chairman said that the Government considered it important to adopt a progressive approach by covering first the key public services which were particularly relevant to meeting the special needs of ethnic minorities.  In the light of the implementation experience, the Bureau would liaise with relevant bureaux/departments and public authorities should there be a need to extend the Guidelines to other areas.  On resource deployment, the relevant bureaux/departments and public authorities would deploy internal resources to implement the Guidelines and, where necessary, seek additional resources through established channels.  Regarding the review mechanism, CMAB would maintain an overview on the implementation of the Guidelines as a whole.  CMAB would take into account views of stakeholders in monitoring the implementation progress.
6.4
A member was concerned that the checklists did not include mechanisms to identify changes to existing policies nor measures that would be taken to adopt such changes.  Relevant Bureaux, Departments and public authorities should also collect relevant statistics to assess if the existing policies had achieved the intended outcome, or how changes should be made to the policies and measures.  The Chairman noted the suggestion and said that since the introduction of the Administrative Guidelines was a new initiative, the Administration would keep its implementation under review and work with relevant Bureaux, Departments and public authorities to consider revising the checklists in the light of the changing circumstances.
6.5
A member asked what measures the relevant Bureaux and Departments in the second batch of the checklists had made to promote their services to ethnic minorities.  Ms Chu said that the Labour Department had been liaising with NGOs providing services to ethnic minorities to better understand the employment needs and promote its employment services to ethnic minority job-seekers.  Mr Fong Kai Leung responded that the Social Welfare Department (SWD) had translated service brochures/leaflets of major welfare services into key ethnic minority languages for distribution, including in districts with higher concentration of ethnic minorities such as Yuen Long, Yau Tsim Mong and Sham Shui Po.  The SWD had commissioned an NGO to provide interpretation service when providing social welfare services to ethnic minorities.
7.
Any Other Business 
7.1
A member mentioned that ethnic minorities had encountered problems in seeking assistance from the Integrated Family Service Centres (IFSC) due to the language barrier, and that some Pakistani women who were in immediate danger of violence might be reluctant to seek assistance from refuge centres as the food or services provided in those centres were not religiously sensitive.  Mr Fong replied that efforts would be made to ensure that the colleagues of the IFSC were aware of the provision of interpretation services through a service contractor.  The SWD would also conduct workshops for staff to enhance their understanding of the characteristics, needs, cultural and religious background of service users from ethnic minority groups.
7.2
In response to the reported difficulties faced by ethnic minority residents in opening bank accounts, Mr Lam said that the EOC issued a press release on 27 January 2010 reminding service providers that people of different races should enjoy equal rights in access to services.  The EOC also called upon persons who had been refused services on ground of race to lodge complaints and seek necessary assistance from the Commission.  As a follow-up action, the EOC had made an enquiry with the Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) on guidelines restricting banks in opening accounts for customers of certain nationalities.  The HKMA clarified that it had no general prohibitions or requirements regarding the opening of bank accounts by individuals of specific nationalities.  On redressing individual grievances, the EOC would follow up with the banks concerned based on case-specific facts obtained in handling individual complaint cases.  
7.3
A member expressed concern about the low usage of interpretation services in the CHEER Centre, as members were briefed during the visit of the Centre on 4 February 2010.  The Chairman said that while the usage of interpretation was lower than anticipated during the initial operation, the CHEER Centre had committed to developing network with relevant service providers and promoting services to target service users.  The Centre was undertaking intensive publicity efforts, including production of wallet cards, web site, radio announcements, advertisements in minority newspapers and distribution of posters and leaflets through government departments and public authorities.  The Chairman also pointed out that the CHEER interpretation services aimed to facilitate ethnic minorities in accessing public services in general, while interpretation for public healthcare services were also available in public hospitals / clinics under the management of the Hospital Authority through a service contractor, part-time court interpreters or volunteers.
8. Date of Next Meeting: Members would be informed of the date of the next meeting.
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